

Available online at www.sciencedirect.com





Free Radical Biology & Medicine 41 (2006) 1017-1030

www.elsevier.com/locate/freeradbiomed

Review Article

Lung carcinogenesis: Pivotal role of metals in tobacco smoke

John C. Stavrides *

Institute of Biomedical Research and Biotechnology, 55 Solomou str., 104 32 Athens, Greece

Received 13 January 2006; revised 28 June 2006; accepted 29 June 2006 Available online 11 July 2006

Abstract

Although significant progress has been made in unraveling the molecular mechanisms responsible for tobacco smoke toxicity and carcinogenicity, only limited information is available concerning the mechanisms by which tar particles and the gaseous phase constituents of tobacco smoke participate and contribute to carcinogenic processes in lung cancer.

The present review critically evaluates how metals contained in the tar particles and the gaseous phase of tobacco smoke play a leading role in the carcinogenic process, taking into consideration the physiology and pathophysiology of the bronchial epithelium. Overwhelmingly, the published data indicate that the bronchopulmonary epithelial cells may represent the first and most critical line of defense against cigarette smoke. © 2006 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

Keywords: Metals; Genotoxicity; Critical mass; Pre-neoplasia; Field cancerization

Contents

Introduction 1	018
	010
Cilia as a pulmonary defence mechanism	.018
The toxic effect of tobacco smoke on the bronchopulmonary epithelium	018
The role of the gas phase components	018
The role of tar	019
The role of metals	.019
Toxicity of chromium	020
The role of free radicals in Cr(VI)-induced carcinogenesis: DNA damage	020
NF-kB and AP-1 activation.	020
p53 activation	020
Apoptosis	020
Termination of the cell cycle	020
Toxicity of cadmium	021
Cadmium genotoxicity	021
Gene deregulation and information transfer	021
Genes that control glutathione and thiol proteins	021

* Fax: +30210 5234965.

E-mail address: jstavr@ibeb.gr.

URL: http://www.ibeb.gr.

Abbreviations: AP-1, Activator protein-1; CREB, c-AMP-response element binding protein; CS, Cigarette smoke; ERK, Extracellular signal regulated kinase; GAAD45, Growth arrest and DNA damage 45; GSH, Glutathione; GSSG-R, Glutathione reductase; HSP, Heat shock protein; IARC, International Agency for Research on Cancer; IERGs, Immediate and early response genes; IGFBP, Insulin-like growth factor binding protein; JNK, c-Jun N-terminal kinase; MDM2, Murine double minute 2; mPK, Mitochondrial protein kinases; NAD(P)H, Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate; NF-KB, Nuclear factor kappa B; p38 MAP kinase, p38 mitogen activated protein kinase; PAHs, Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons; ROS, Reactive oxygen species; $\Delta \psi_m$, Mitochondrial membrane potential; 8-OHdG, 8-hydroxy-deoxyguanosine.

^{0891-5849/\$ -} see front matter © 2006 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2006.06.024

Suggested genotoxicity mechanism	1022
Mechanisms which alter gene expression	1022
Disruption of E-cadherin-mediated cell adhesion	1023
Cadmium and apoptosis	1023
Suppression of DNA repair by cadmium	1023
ROS and cellular antioxidant system	1023
Toxicity of Nickel	1023
Pre-neoplasia: a question of the first magnitude	1023
The rationale behind the creation of the critical mass	1024
Speculation and future directions	1024
Summary and conclusion	1025
Acknowledgments	1025
References.	1025

Introduction

Cigarette smoke (CS) can be divided into two phases: the gaseous phase and particulate matter (tar). Both phases are harmful, containing high concentrations of toxic and carcinogenic compounds [1] and are both associated with diverse pulmonary disorders, including cancer. The metabolic activation and detoxification mechanisms of these compounds have been extensively studied [2]. Although it is well established that tar contains a large number of carcinogens [3], more recent publications suggest that chemicals in the gaseous phase of tobacco smoke are of major importance in the cytotoxic and carcinogenic effects of tobacco smoke on the bronchopulmonary epithelial cells [4-6]. At present, it is well known that for these lesions to occur, both phases of tobacco smoke are required [7]. After decades of intensive research, it has become apparent that, although there is unlikely to be a single mechanism involved in tobacco toxicity and carcinogenicity, some general principles have emerged [2].

Cilia as a pulmonary defence mechanism

In cigarette smoke, four biological processes characterize the kinetics of toxic substances: uptake, distribution, metabolic transformation and elimination. Uptake means that the chemicals enter the lung by inhalation; they are then quickly distributed among the major organs [8]. From the 500 ml of inhaled air during each inhalation, which contains 35 ml of tobacco smoke, 350 ml are exhaled and 150 ml are entrapped inside the bronchial tree. This entrapped air, mixed with tobacco smoke, is further diluted 14 times with the inhaled air, each time with 500 ml of air, in about one minute, until the next puff. This results in an extreme dilution of the constituents of the tobacco smoke in the inhaled air.

Daily, people inhale approximately 10^{10} of dust particles [9]. This figure increases significantly in smokers, because of the inhalation of a large number of tar particles. Tar particles of $0.2-5 \ \mu m$ in diameter are deposited on the mucous covering the cilia of the bronchopulmonary epithelium. The mucous, which is an important source of antioxidants, protects the airducts from the trachea to the end of the bronchioli. Each

bronchoepithelial cell has 200 cilia. These cilia exhibit continual movement, which is directed from the end of the bronchus towards the larynx, pushing the mucous (covering the cilia) outwards [9]. The storing of tar particles on the layer of the mucous is accompanied by an increase in mucous production by the goblet cells and activation of the purification mechanism. When the bronchial epithelial cells are stripped of their defense mechanism against inhaled particles they become the target of the toxic and potentially carcinogenic effects of these particles.

The toxic effect of tobacco smoke on the bronchopulmonary epithelium

The role of the gas phase components

At present, there are no clues as to which constituent(s) of the gas phase of tobacco smoke is/are responsible for its carcinogenic action. There is strong evidence that metabolicallyactivated or direct action genotoxic components and inhibitors of DNA repair in the gaseous phase of tobacco smoke may contribute to DNA damage and to smoking-associated cancers of the upper aerodigestive tract [10]. The gas phase contains several groups of toxic compounds, most of which are well known as animal carcinogens and/or possibly human carcinogens. These compounds listed in Table 1, are all able to induce damage to the bronchoepithelial cells in humans and in experimental animals [11,12]. Metabolites of two of these compounds represent good examples to annotate and discuss. Benzene, for example, has been classified as a "Group 2A carcinogen" by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) [13,14]. It is a clastogenic carcinogen, which can induce DNA strand breaks, chromosomal mutations and aneuploidy in mammalian cells [11]. It can also induce a high frequency loss of heterozygosity on chromosome 11 in the $p53^{+/-}$ of strain A/J mice [15]. Benzene must be metabolized in vivo, to cause chromosomal changes, suggesting that the metabolites of benzene are responsible for any cytogenetic changes [16,17]. 1,3-Butadiene is also known to be a human carcinogen, based on substantiated evidence of carcinogenicity in studies in humans and experimental animals (rats and mice); these studies indicate a causal relationship between exposure to

Table 1

Major groups of toxic and carcinogenic chemicals in the gas phase of tobacco smoke

1. Hydrocarbons

- Methyl-propane, Methyl-butane, Hexane, Ethylene, Acetylene, Propylene, Butadiene, Isoprene, Pentadienes, Methyl-pentadienes, Ethyl-pentadienes
- 2. Aldehydes and Ketones
- Formaldehyde, Acetaldehyde, Acrolein, Crotonaldehyde, Methacrolein, Propionaldehyde, Isobutyraldehyde, Acetone, Propanone, Butanone

3. Nitriles and Amines

Methyl nitrile, Ethyl nitrile, Acetonitrile, Acrylonitrile, Benzonitrile, Methacrylonitrile, Ethylamine, Benzylamine, Phenylamine

4. Aromatic Hydrocarbons

Benzene, Toluene, Ethyl-benzene, Xylenes, Styrene

5. Heterocyclic compounds of oxygen

Furan, Methyl furans, Dimethyl furans

6. Other volatile non-organic compounds

Hydrogen sulfide, Methyl mercaptan, Ethyl mercaptan, Sulfur dioxide, Hydrogen cyanide, Ammonia, Nitrogen dioxide, Nitric oxide, Carbon dioxide, Carbon monoxide

1,3-butadiene and excess mortality from lymphatic and/or hematopoietic cancers [18,19]. 1,3-Butadiene has been shown to be metabolized to mutagenic and carcinogenic epoxides (epoxybutene and diepoxybutane) [20–22].

The gaseous phase components of CS are transported freely during inhalation, by simple diffusion, towards the bronchopulmonary epithelial cells. Their toxic activity on the cells begins immediately, with the first puff, simply following the laws of gases. The toxic components of the gaseous phase harm the cilia of the bronchial epithelium and impair the movement of the mucous by altering its viscosity and by disturbing or paralyzing the ciliary beat [23-25]. Acrolein and nitrogen dioxide are known to induce the loss of cilia in the rodent respiratory tract [23,26]. At first the mobility of the cilia is impaired, later they become inert and finally their structure is destroyed. This results in the layer of the mucous covering the cilia not being able to move normally towards the exterior (the larynx) and it becomes stagnant in the alveoli, in the bronchioli and on the walls of the large bronchi. Eventually, the mucous remains in the interior of the bronchial tree, and in combination with goblet cell hyperplasia, it can be an important factor in causing obstruction of the small airways [27].

The role of tar

The inhaled particles of tar are deposited on the lung tissue in two distinct stages: 1) In the initial stage of smoking, when anatomical/functional alterations do not exist in the lung tissue, the very small particles of tar are deposited in the sub-epithelial layer, in the lung interstitium and beyond the ciliated airways [28] and, 2) in the long term, tar particles are deposited in the area of ciliated airways where the mucociliary escalator is destroyed by the gaseous phase constituents (acetaldehyde, ammonia, hydrogen cynide and SO₂) of tobacco smoke. If this happens, the tar particles become continually entrapped in the mucous which stagnates inside the bronchoalveolar space, enriched with toxic/carcinogenic material [28].

For tar to exert its toxic and carcinogenic activity, prior destruction of the bronchopulmonary protective mechanism by the gaseous phase components seems to be necessary. Then, the tar can cause lung damage at the point when, by chance, an appropriate critical mass of carcinogenic elements is created, mainly of some of the trace elements of heavy metals (hexavalent chromium [29], arsenic [30], lead [31], mercury [32], nickel [33,34] and in particular cadmium in ionic form [35-43]). However, the extremely low concentrations of the toxic metals in tobacco smoke (in ng per cigarette: Hg 5.4, Ni 11.95-75, Pb 12.6, Cd 116, Cr 4.5) and their thinning out in an extremely large volume of atmospheric air during inhalation (7L/min), result in a tremendous dispersion of these molecules on a huge surface of lung tissue ($\sim 70m^2$). Yet, if mucous enriched with tobacco smoke constituents (mainly with metals and Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons (PAHs)) stagnates inside the bronchoalveolar spaces, and an appropriate quantity of carcinogenic molecules accidentally becomes concentrated in a certain area of the lung tissue then, the adoptive and repairing capacities of the lung epithelial cells fail, ensuring a suitable environment for the carcinogenic process to begin. The continuous enrichment of the mucous with the carcinogenic compounds of tobacco smoke can be followed by the progressive accumulation of multiple genetic changes which underline the multi-step nature of tumorigenesis [44]. It has been proposed that the total accumulation of genetic alterations rather than their relative order, is more important for carcinogenesis [45,46], since the potency of a genotoxic compound depends not only on its capability to cause DNA damage, but also on the cell's capacity to repair the specific damage [47].

The role of metals

Certain metals which exist in cigarette smoke and thus are inhaled during smoking can cause serious diseases, including lung cancer [48-51] Recent studies have shown that carcinogenicity due to metals is, in general, the result of the production of the reactive oxygen species [52-54].

Inhaled metals are not biodegradable and as a result they are deposited and remain for long periods in various areas of the pulmonary tissue. Some metals, including zinc, copper, iron and calcium actively participate in diverse, important cellular activities, such as the control of gene transcription, neural conductivity, oxygen uptake from the lungs and transfer to peripheral tissues, various enzymic functions, cellular respiration, oxidation-reduction activities and the control of cellular apoptosis. Some toxic metals are able to mimic the functions of "useful" bio-metals and as a consequence, to substitute them into the various cellular processes, thus causing serious malfunctions to different vital cellular activities. In this way, toxic metals are able to activate and/or deactivate the cellular functions controlled by other non-harmful metals which are useful to life. In some cases, biologically useful metals could, under certain conditions, become toxic.

Toxicity of chromium

Chromium salts, among which is chromium dichromate $(K_2Cr_2O_7)$, comprise an example of mutagenicity, genotoxicity and carcinogenicity [55,56]. Cr(VI) as chromate salt ($Cr^{VI}O_4^{2-}$) easily penetrates the cell membrane, probably through the ion channels [57]. Intracellular chromium reduction is considered as a necessary step for the carcinogenic action of the ion metal. The intracellular reduction product of Cr(VI) is Cr(III) [58]. The intermediate products of the biological reduction of Cr(VI) include Cr(V), Cr(IV), sulfur radicals (RS[•]), carbon centered radicals (R[•]) and reactive oxygen species (ROS) [59,60]. Low molecular weight cellular constituents reduce Cr(VI) in vitro at normal pH. These constituents are glutathione (GSH) [61,62], cysteine [63], lipoic acid [64], molecules that contain diols such as NAD(P)H, ribose, fructose and arabinose [65,66] as well as ascorbate [67]. Among these components, ascorbate and GSH are the best non-enzymic candidate compounds. The reduction of Cr(VI) by GSH creates glutathionyl radicals (GS[•]) [61,62] and Cr(V) and Cr(IV) complexes [68]. These two stable compounds Cr(V) and Cr(IV) are used as models for the study of the role of intracellular Cr(IV) and Cr(V) in the mechanisms of carcinogenicity by Cr(VI). Cr(V) and Cr(IV) react with H₂O₂ and produce hydroxyl radicals ('OH) [67]:

 $Cr(V) + H_2O_2 \rightarrow Cr(VI) + OH + OH^ Cr(IV) + H_2O_2 \rightarrow Cr(V) + OH + OH^-$

The glutathionyl radical may react with other thiol molecules to generate $O_2^{-\bullet}$ radicals:

 $RS^{\bullet} + RSH \rightarrow RSSR^{-\bullet} + H^{+}$ $RSSR^{-\bullet} + O_2 \rightarrow RSSR + O_2^{-\bullet}$

The formation of $O_2^{-\bullet}$ could then lead to the formation of H_2O_2 .

Enzymic factors may also function as Cr(VI) reductants, as for example, glutathione reductase (GSSG-R) [69–71], lipoyldehydrogenase and NADP⁺ ferredoxin oxidoreductase [72,73]. In the presence of NAD(P)H, glutathione reduces Cr(VI) to Cr(V) which is identified as the Cr(V)-NADPH complex. In vivo, it is likely that NADPH flavoenzymes and not GSH or ascorbate are the major one-electron Cr(VI) reductants [74]. Cr(IV) is a potent intermediate that can produce 'OH radicals from H_2O_2 through a Fenton-type reaction as shown above [67].

Chromium (IV) inside the cells is reduced to Cr(III). Cr(III) inside the cell can produce hydroxyl radicals from H_2O_2 in a pH-dependent process.

$$Cr(III) + H_2O_2 \rightarrow Cr(IV) + OH + OH$$

The role of free radicals in Cr(VI)-induced carcinogenesis: DNA damage

When DNA is incubated with Cr(VI) and ascorbate, a significant number of DNA strand breaks is produced. The addition of H_2O_2 effectively promotes DNA damage. The number of DNA fragments is directly related to the number of

free radicals. The latter react with guanine at various positions. Among them the best studied is 8-hydroxy-deoxyguanosine (8-OHdG) [75]. The formation of this adduct is considered as an indicator of ROS implication in the carcinogenic mechanism. It has been shown that hydroxyl radicals (*OH) created by Cr(V) and Cr(IV) cause the hydroxylation of 2-deoxyguanosine (dG) and the formation of 8-OHdG [67,76].

NF-kB and AP-1 activation

Cr(VI) can cause NF-kB activation in Jurkat cells [77]. 'OH radicals produced during the Fenton-type reaction from Cr(V) and Cr(IV) play an important role in the activation mechanism of NF-kB by Cr(VI). Cr(VI) may also cause the expression of the c-myc oncogene through NF-kB activation. The ROS are used as an activation signal which initiates the activation of AP-1 and NF-kB in response to the Cr(VI) stimulus, while p38 and JNK act as executing kinases for the activation of AP-1 and NF-kB respectively.

p53 activation

The tumor-suppressor protein p53 plays an important role in protecting cells from oncogenic damage. Cr(VI) may activate p53 in human epithelial cells [60]. Superoxide dismutase which produces H_2O_2 from $O_2^{-\bullet}$, increases p53 activity [78]. Catalase, which consumes H_2O_2 limits the formation of peroxide-driven oxidants and represses p53 activation. NADPH which accelerates the one-electron reduction during transition from Cr(VI) to Cr(V) and increases the production of *OH radicals, induces p53 activation. Consequently, the *OH radicals produced during the reduction of Cr(VI) are responsible for p53 activation (Fig. 1).

Apoptosis

It has been proven that Cr(VI) can cause apoptosis [79]. Cr-induced apoptosis depends on the p53 state, since mutations in the p53 gene facilitate the development of resistance to apoptosis and increased survival of the damaged cells. The ROS produced by Cr(VI) play a dual role in the mechanism of carcinogenesis: they cause genetic damage and apoptosis. Cr(VI)-induced carcinogenesis depends on the balance between these two processes (Fig. 2). Apart from Cr (VI), other carcinogenic metals can cause apoptotic cell death [80,81].

Termination of the cell cycle

The cell cycle controls the initiation of DNA division and mitosis, in order to assure that the genome remains intact. Lack of fidelity during DNA division, which may arise from a mutation, can lead to cell death or cancer. It has been verified that 1) Cr(VI) can cause cell cycle arrest at the G2/M phase in human lung epithelial cells A549 [82], 2) while Cr(VI) at relatively low concentrations causes cell cycle arrest, at high concentrations it causes apoptosis and, 3) the ROS produced after cell exposure to Cr(IV) are involved in this cell cycle arrest. Hydrogen peroxide is a key molecule in this process.



Fig. 1. Molecular carcinogenic effects of chromium. Chromium (VI) is reduced *in vitro*, at normal pH in the presence of low molecular weight cellular constituents such as NAD(P)H. The reduction of Cr(VI) creates two stable compounds, Cr(V) and Cr(IV) which react with H_2O_2 and produce hydroxyl radicals (•OH). Hydroxyl radicals induce DNA damage, recognized by a 'sensor' molecule that identifies a specific type of lesion, possibly by the p53 protein. The sensor modifies p53 by phosphorylation. A modified p53 and an allosteric change in its molecule permit DNA binding to a specific sequence regulating several downstream genes (p21, MDM2, GADD45, Bax, IGFBP). Two signaling pathways for cellular apoptosis are possible: one recruiting transcription and one inducing direct signaling with no transcription of downstream genes required.

Toxicity of cadmium

Cadmium is among the most toxic compounds in cigarette smoke. The daily Cd intake by the smoker is dose-dependent on the number of cigarettes smoked [83]. Cadmium levels in the lipoid tissue of smokers are four times higher than that of non-smokers (10 ng/g) [84]. Cadmium levels of 3.0 μ g/g dry tissue have been found in the pulmonary tissue of smokers compared to 1.1 μ g/g in non-smokers. This finding can be used as an indicator of pulmonary damage [85], since the life span of Cd in human lungs is calculated to be equal to 9.4 years.

Cadmium genotoxicity

The basic mechanisms involved in carcinogenesis due to exposure to cadmium are gene deregulation, oxidative stress, E-cadherin dysfunction and the inhibition of DNA repair and its contribution to apoptosis (Fig. 2).

Gene deregulation and information transfer

The deregulation of gene expression is considered to be the most important factor in a multi-stage model of chemical carcinogenesis. In particular, the induction of cellular protooncogenes [86] and the stimulation of cellular proliferation [87], play a very important role in the proliferation process stage, after an initial mutagenic incident.

The early and immediate response genes (IERGs) are primary oncogenes which undergo early transcriptional activation when resting cells are exposed to mitogenic compounds, such as cadmium. They code for transcriptional factors and play an important role in chemical carcinogenesis. The products of IERGs constitute mitogenic growth signals that stimulate the proliferation of cells and they are considered to be important factors in a multi-stage carcinogenic model [86]. Cell exposure to cadmium induces the expression of many "stress" genes, such as the genes that code for metallothioneine for heat-stress proteins (HSPs), those that participate in oxidative stress response or those that participate in glutathione synthesis (GSH). Inside the cell, cadmium induces the production of denatured or pathologic proteins by reacting with adjacent thiolic groups or by substituting zinc (Zn) in protein molecules that contain zinc (HSP induction signal) [88]. Cell exposure to cadmium results in the significant induction of genes HSP10, HSP32, HSP40, HSP60, HSP70, HSP89, HSP90 and HSP110.

Genes that control glutathione and thiol proteins

Glutathione and other proteins that contain thiol groups are key players in cellular defense against cadmium toxicity and carcinogenicity. The ionic cadmium (Cd²⁺), which is considered responsible for its toxicity and carcinogenicity, is eliminated by glutathione and thus its reaction with important cellular targets is prevented. The GSH reducing cycle which induces glutathione peroxidase and glutathione reductase renders cadmium-induced ROS atoxic. Cell exposure to cadmium induces the genes for γ -glutamino-cysteine synthase (γ -GCS), glutathione-S-transferases (GST- α and GST- π) as well as increased glutathione production, which all quickly and effectively eliminate Cd²⁺ toxicity [89,90]. Frequent exposure to cadmium, however, may overcome the beneficial effects of



Fig. 2. Molecular carcinogenic effects of cadmium. Immediate biochemical effects of cadmium involve inhibition of DNA methylation, activation of cell signaling, E-cadherin dysfunction, alteration of gene expression and participation in the malignant transformation processes, such as gene deregulation, activation and transcription of immediate response genes (IERGs), as well as substitution of Zn by Cd^{2+} in the transcription factor proteins. Cadmium may also contribute to apoptosis, thus diminishing the number of cells committed to neoplastic transformation; this, however, may give rise to a cadmium-adapted cell fraction in order to escape death.

glutathione and related defense mechanisms and cause toxicity and carcinogenicity [91]. In general, the expression of antioxidant genes such as those that code for superoxide dismutase and catalase, is suppressed by cadmium [92–94].

Suggested genotoxicity mechanism

Cadmium activates the expression of many proto-oncogenes, including c-fos, c-jun and c-myc as well as the tumor suppressor gene, p53 [95–101]. Today, it is believed that the mechanism of cadmium action is indirect, possibly acting through metalloproteins [102], or through the substitution of Zn^{2+} by cadmium in transcription factor proteins. Another suggested mechanism is the induction of proto-oncogenes through the mobilization of intracellular calcium [103,104]. In human cancer cells, gene shifting is observed. The shifting mechanism remains unknown. It is supposed that the shifting creates a transformed phenotype through the expression of the corresponding gene. Both c-myc and c-jun RNA are cell nucleus transcription factors necessary for cell transition from the rest stage (G0) to the proliferation state (G1), and consequently, their overexpression alters the cell cycle.

Mechanisms which alter gene expression

Many mechanisms that involve secondary messengers such as the ROS and the intracellular Ca²⁺ are considered to be responsible for cadmium-induced deregulation of gene expression. Cadmium exposure results in increased intracellular Ca²⁺ levels [104,105]. Ca^{2+} directly deregulates gene expression by reacting with specific response elements such as the CREB factor (c-AMP-response element binding protein) found in the promoter region of these genes [106]. Alternatively, cadmium effects can be mediated indirectly through the activation of protein kinases which cause overexpression by phosphorylation of the various transcription factors [107]. In addition, cadmium activates calmodulin-dependent target genes by its ability to mimic calcium ions [108]. The kinases that are activated during the cell's exposure to cadmium include: protein kinase C [109-111], stress-activated protein kinase [112], tyrosine kinase, casein kinase-II [113] and three more kinase types that are activated by the mitogens of the mPK family, such as the protein kinase that is activated by extracellular ERK signals, JNK and p38 MAP kinase [114,115].

Disruption of E-cadherin-mediated cell adhesion

According to Pearson and Prozialesk [116], cadmium carcinogenesis involves E-cadherin, a molecule that regulates cellular permeability and polarity [117]. E-cadherin is a Ca^{2+} associated transmembranic glycoprotein which participates in calcium-dependent cell-to-cell adhesion. The intracellular part of the E-cadherin molecule is bound to the actin of the cell skeleton through molecules called catenins. The extracellular part of E-cadherin has Ca^{2+} binding sites as well as an area through which the molecule adheres to the adjacent cell. Cd²⁺ linking to E-cadherin reduces the flexibility of the protein molecule and limits the space available for uniform cell-to-cell adhesion [118]. The disassociation of cell adhesion through E-cadherin signals the activation of genes through β -catenin, which functions at the early stages of tumor initiation. B-catenin modifies the expression of many genes, including c-myc and c-jun.

Cadmium and apoptosis

Studies have shown that the exposure of primary lung epithelial cells to cadmium induces the anti-apoptotic protein Bax [119], suggesting that cadmium is capable of triggering apoptosis via a mitochondrial-dependent pathway.

Suppression of DNA repair by cadmium

The inhibition of DNA repair has been suggested as a mechanism that contributes to cadmium genotoxicity [120]. Low cadmium concentrations suppress base excision DNA repair [121] and the binding of the repair proteins to the DNA, while this suppression is reversed by addition of Zn. Cadmium reduces the cell's ability to repair the mis-pairing dGTP oxidation yields of 8-oxo-dGTP which are mistakenly incorporated into the DNA and cause AT \rightarrow CG transitions. The cells are protected from 8-oxo-dGTP by 8-oxo-dGTPases. The 8-oxo-dGTPases are inhibited by cadmium, thus providing an additional mechanism which contributes to the mutagenic and carcinogenic potential of this metal [122].

ROS and cellular antioxidant system

The carcinogenic action of cadmium is related to the production of the ROS. Cadmium produces hydroxyl radicals [123], superoxide radicals, nitric oxide and hydrogen peroxide [124,125]. It reduces intracellular glutathione and significantly inhibits the activities of superoxide dismutase, glutathione peroxidase and catalase [126].

Toxicity of Nickel

The amount of nickel that the tobacco plant absorbs form the ground is quite significant. As a result, tobacco leaves contain large amounts of nickel [127], with 0.64 and 1.15 μ g/g per dry leaf. During smoking, tobacco smoke contains approximately 75 ng per cigarette [127]. Other studies have shown a higher Ni content in inhaled smoke. Epidemiological studies, as well as experiments in rats, have shown that the exposure of humans and laboratory animals to an environment with nickel-containing particles results in lung damage [128–130]. Following

inhalation of these particles, the accumulation of neutrophilic granulocytes increased protein concentration [131], as well as prostaglandin and cytokine production. The response to these processes is the development of oxidative stress [132,133]. Nickel (as well as other metals), catalyzes the formation of the ROS that cause lipid peroxidation. Carbonyl compounds, one of the lipid peroxidation byproducts, are produced from the lipids [134] and proteins [135] of the cell membrane. Some carbonyl compounds such as acetaldehyde (CH₃CHO), participate as mediators to biological response (which is the prostaglandin synthesis from the airway epithelial cells) [136]. It has been shown that histones in the cell nucleus are targets for Ni(II) ions. Nickel (II) binds histones, inducing sequence-specific histone hydrolysis and the resultant complex mediates oxidative damage to the nuclear DNA [137].

Pre-neoplasia: a question of the first magnitude

The results of several studies have shown that cigarette smoking is associated with the development of pre-neoplastic changes in the human lung [138] and lung cancer [139]. However, only a small number of the pre-neoplastic lesions progresses to invasive cancer whereas the majority may remain stationary or even regress [140]. Little is known about the biological and molecular genetic events responsible for these pre-neoplasias [141]. There is increasing evidence that the progressive accumulation of multiple genetic changes underlies the multi-step nature of tumorigenesis [140]. Wistuba *et al* [142] suggest that "the development of epithelial cancers requires multiple mutations and stepwise accumulation, which may represent a mutator phenotype". Thus, it is possible that those pre-neoplastic lesions that have accumulated multiple mutations are at higher risk for progression to invasive cancer [142]. In addition, the same authors have detected allele-specific mutations in smoking-related damaged epithelium; the mechanism by which this phenomenon occurs is unknown.

Pre-neoplasia can be identified in the bronchial epithelium which appears to be morphologically normal in smokers [143,144]. This phenomenon is possibly due to the increased survival of the epithelial cells because of increased resistance to apoptosis [145,146]. Such genetic changes are not found in the bronchial epithelium of lifetime non-smokers [144]. These premalignant alterations are often extensive and focalized and they occur throughout the whole extent of the respiratory tract. This is of extreme importance since it appears to be related to the development mechanisms of lung cancer in smokers; this is referred to as field cancerization [147]. Berenblum referred to "two sequential stages of carcinogenesis: the initiation stage, which is completed within a short time, and the promoter action stage which develops slowly, requiring protracted contact with the carcinogen" [148]. While the "two sequential stages of carcinogenesis" is a hypothesis, we could assume that a protracted contact can be assured only when there is, for example, a steady source of ROS production (i.e. metals such as cadmium, chromium, nickel in a certain area of the lung tissue). Some authors estimate that "although the dose of each carcinogen per cigarette is quite small, the cumulative dose in

a lifetime of smoking is substantial" [139]. It appears that a cumulative dose can be also assured only when there is a steady source of carcinogens in some areas of the lung and when other quantities of carcinogenic compounds such as metals, together create the critical mass which in turn is capable of triggering the carcinogenic process.

The rationale behind the creation of the critical mass

The rationale behind the creation of the critical mass of carcinogenic compounds which is necessary for the carcinogenic process to proceed, has become apparent in numerous pioneer studies over the last fifty years. The aim of these studies was to identify the carcinogenic properties of certain components of tobacco smoke, such as the PAHs, especially benzo[a] pyrene, as well as some other compounds in the solid and gaseous phases of tobacco smoke.

The mechanisms by which lung carcinogenesis was extensively studied in the past were based on in vivo experiments, such as intratracheal instillation or implantation after thoracotomy of the carcinogenic material [149-156], or on in vitro experiments based on cultured bronchoepithelial cells exposed to carcinogens present in mainstream tobacco smoke (performed through a puffing mechanism to generate tobacco smoke-bubbled phosphate buffered saline extracts or condensates) [157–166]. These exposure methodologies which were applied in order to bring the bronchoepithelial cells in contact with the carcinogenic material, gave rise to conditions which were not relevant to exposure in humans. However, it is worth noting that the comparison between laboratory processes used to expose cells to the carcinogenic material of cigarette smoke and normal smoking conditions, is of paramount importance. In the laboratory process, there is the application of a large quantity of carcinogenic substances (metals, PAHs) in a certain area of the lung tissue of laboratory animals, and the addition of a large quantity of suspensions of tar particles and tobacco smoke condensate in cell cultures or in test tubes. This creates a direct, local, appropriate critical mass of carcinogenic substances, so that, on the one hand, the defense mechanisms of the cells are depleted in a short time period and on the other hand, the repair mechanisms of cell DNA cannot respond to the increased demands which have been created. Such cumulative conditions with large quantities of carcinogenic substances in a part of the lung tissue could occur only with exceptional difficulty during normal smoking. It is, however, possible to amass a great quantity of carcinogenic material in the respiratory tract when special conditions of stagnation of the mucous are created, due to destruction of the pulmonary defense mechanisms by the gaseous phase of cigarette smoke and the concentration of carcinogenic substances in the mucous due to continued smoking. The opinion that it is extremely important that there should be a concentration of a specific quantity of carcinogenic substances (critical mass) in a certain area of the lung in order to create appropriate circumstances for the development of cancer, indirectly, but clearly supports the excellent in vitro study of Yoshie and Oshima [164]. These researchers demonstrated that low concentrations of Cu²⁺ or Fe^{2+} do not result in the breakage of DNA by the components of the tar, whereas high concentrations do. When there is no tar or tobacco smoke condensate, high concentrations of metals only do not produce breakage of the DNA strand [164]. Metals are insufficient in order to begin the process of mutation followed by carcinogenesis, but the presence of tar is necessary.

Speculation and future directions

The following questions remain to be answered: Why do some premalignant lesions progress to invasive cancer, while others remain unchanged for a long period of time? What are the additional genetic changes required for the development of an invasive cancer? In addition, i) why does only a very small percentage (<20%) of heavy smokers get lung cancer, while their lungs in all cases show pre-neoplastic alterations in the DNA? ii) why do so many years (20–40) have to go by before cancer develops in smokers? [167], and iii) how do the same alterations exist in the healthy cell area of the lungs of a cancer patient as well as in a heavy smoker who, however, does not have cancer?

Along with the knowledge that metals may cause lung cancer when inhaled in cigarette smoke, we have come to understand that the answers to the above questions can be based on some logical assumptions. One serious assumption would perhaps be the fact that the necessary critical mass of carcinogenic metals does not develop in some area of the lungs of the smokers by chance. Additionally, as it is often reported in the literature, it is highly possible that both the defensive mechanisms of the cells and the rate of repairing the DNA damage are more active whereas in heavy smokers who get lung cancer, the repair systems are not efficient enough. But even then, why does cancer only develop at one site of the lung tissue, when most of the lung epithelial cells have already undergone mutational changes which are widespread in all regions of the bronchial epithelium of heavy smokers?

Progress in this area could be made if we could follow stepby-step development of all pre-neoplastic mutations of the DNA for 10–20 years in order to measure the number of mutations over a long time period. It is already known that in each cell, and everyday, a steady state of human DNA lesions occurs, by internal oxidation (ROS) in the cell (130.000 bases in nuclear DNA and 8.000 in mitochondrial DNA) which are continuously repaired [168–174]. Knowing this, one would expect to see perhaps a yearly evolving number of mutations of multiple sizes which peak at the final aim, which is cancer. Today, it is believed that mutational alterations in smokers do not remain steady, but increase progressively with time [139]. Both the duration and the extent of the increase in mutations have, however yet to be understood.

We assume that the inhaled metals are not biodegradable and for this reason they are deposited in different areas of the lung interstitium, fatty tissue and lung epithelial cells and they stay there. For example, cadmium, which is thought to be one of the most genotoxic metals in cigarette smoke [42,175-180], is deposited in the lung tissue where it remains for a long time (a half life cycle of 10 years) [181,182]. The level of cadmium in the lung fatty tissue of smokers is four times higher than that in non-smokers (10 μ g/g). Cadmium was also increased up to 3.0 μ g/g in the dry lung tissue of smokers, versus 1.1 μ g/g in non-smokers. Also, the corresponding values for chromium were 4.3 μ g/g dry wt lung tissue for smokers, versus 0.4 μ g/g dry wt lung tissue of non-smokers [181]. Furthermore, the insoluble particles of nickel provide a continuous source of Ni (II) ions, which induce cancer, in a process that takes many years [182–184]. We suggest that cancer still occurs when, in a certain part of the lung, there is accidental (random) concentration of critical quantities of carcinogenic substances, especially metals [140]. The creation of a critical mass of metals in some area of the lung tissue will have, as a result, the production of strong oxidants through metal catalysis [182,185] and the surrounding biomolecules will be attacked [186–188].

It appears that the interspersing of carcinogenic substances in the lung tissue happens by chance and the future (by chance) accumulation of these substances in a certain part of the lung tissue could create damage to genomic DNA which the cells will no longer be able to repair.

Summary and conclusion

The normal bronchial epithelium that lines the airways of the lungs provides a barrier to the external environment by using the pulmonary clearance system which involves the cilia of the bronchoepithelial cells and the mucous blanket which covers the cilia. Normally, the tar particles in tobacco smoke are deposited on the mucociliary escalator and are continually expelled outwards by the movement of the cilia. The cytotoxic potential of the gaseous phase of tobacco smoke paralyses this function and finally destroys the structure of the cilia. During the initial stages, the lung epithelial cells are exposed to low concentrations of carcinogens (metals) which are dispersed in a myriad of small particles throughout the lung tissue and deposited in the lung interstitium and fatty tissue. The lung epithelial cells are then exposed to low concentrations of carcinogens (metals). The intracellular redox status of the epithelial cells can regulate their antioxidants by shifting the oxidation to a reducing condition [189]. Also, the expression of a great number of DNA repair enzymes is upregulated [190]. Oxidized bases are continually repaired by single nucleotide repair mechanisms (90%) and by long-patch base excision repair (10%).

In the long term, when the cilia are destroyed by the gaseous phase of cigarette smoke, the mucous becomes stagnant in the interior of the bronchial tree, enriched by the tar particles (as long as the smoker continues to smoke), causing the obstruction of the small airways. Then, an appropriate critical mass of carcinogenic material (metals) is created by chance in a certain area of the lung tissue. The metal-induced catalysis of the formation of strong oxidants at this site of the tissue exceeds the protective (antioxidative) and DNA-repairing capacities of the cells; this ensures the progressive accumulation of multiple genetic changes which underline the multi-step nature of carcinogenesis and facilitate an appropriate environment for causing cancer. In conclusion, carcinogenesis in the lungs of heavy smokers is mainly due to the oxidative process caused by metals. The tar particles of CS play a critical role in this process. Further studies are required in order to investigate 1) the course of pre-neoplastic lesions progressing to invasive cancer and 2) the biological and molecular genetic events responsible for these pre-neoplasias. Progress in this area could be made if we could follow the stepby-step development of mutations in the nuclear and mitochondrial DNA over a long period of time focusing on the mechanisms related to resistance to apoptosis and on the increased survival of a small population (15-25%) of genetically damaged cells which manage to avert apoptosis.

Acknowledgments

The author would like to thank Dr. H. Ischiropoulos (The Children's Hospital of Philadelphia, 416D Abramson Research Center) for his advice regarding the preparation of the manuscript, and Ms. Evi Glykou for technical assistance and typing of the text.

References

- [1] International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC). Biological Data Relevant to the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risk to Humans. Tobacco smoking. Carcinogenicity studies in Animals. *IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of the Carcinogenic Risks of Chemicals to Humans*. Lyon. IARC; 38:127–139; 1992.
- [2] Hecht, S. S. Tobacco smoke carcinogens and lung cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 91:1194–1210; 1991.
- [3] Smith, C. J.; Perfetti, T. A.; Rumple, M. A.; Rodgman, A.; Doolittle, D. J. "IARC group 3A carcinogens" reported in cigarette mainstream smoke. *Food and Chem. Toxicol.* 38:371–383; 2000.
- [4] Sonnenfeld, G.; Griffith, B. R.; Hudgens, W. R. The effect of smoke generation and manipulation variables on the cytotoxicity of mainstream and sidestream cigarette smoke to monolayer cultures of L-929 cells. *Arch. Toxicol.* 58:120–122; 1985.
- [5] Witschi, H.; Espiritu, I.; Maronpot, R. R.; Pinkerton, E. K.; Jones, D. The carcinogenic potential of the gas phase of tobacco smoke. *Carcinogenesis* 18:2035–2042; 1977.
- [6] Pouli, E. A.; Hatzinikolaou, G. D.; Piperi, C.; Stavridou, A.; Psallidopoulos, C. M.; Stavridis, C. J. The cytotoxic effect of volatile organic compounds of the gas phase of cigarette smoke on lung epithelial cells. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* **34**:345–355; 2003.
- [7] Coggins, C. R. E.; Fouillet, X. L. M.; Lam, R.; Morgan, K. T. Cigarette smoke induced pathology of the rat respiratory tract: comparison of the effects of the particulate and vapor phases. *Toxicology* 16:83–101; 1980.
- [8] Timbrell, J. Principles of Biochemical Toxicology. London: Taylor and Francis; 2000.
- [9] Guyton, A. C. The cell and its function. Cilia and Ciliary Movements. In: Guyton, A. C., ed. *Textbook of Medical Physiology*. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders; 1991:2–22
- [10] Yang, Q.; Herganhahn, M.; Weninger, A.; Bartsch, H. Cigarette smoke induces direct DNA damage in the human B-lymphoid cell line Raji. *Carcinogenesis* 9:1769–1775; 1999.
- [11] Brunnemann, K. D.; Kagan, M. R.; Cox, J. E.; Hoffmann, D. Analysis of 1-3 butadiene and other selected gas phase components in cigarette mainstream and sidestream smoke by gas chromatography-mass selective detection. *Carcinogenesis* 10:1863–1868; 1990.
- [12] U.S. EPA. Respiratory health effects of passive smoking: lung cancer and other disorders. Office of Health and Environmental Assessment. Washington D.C. U.S.: EPA 1992.

- [13] International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC). Overall Evaluations of Carcinogenicity. Benzene. An updating of IARC Monographs. *Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans*. Lyon, IARC; 27:120–122; 1987.
- [14] Witschi, H. Tobacco smoke as a mouse lung carcinogen. *Exp. Lung Res.* 24:385–394; 1998.
- [15] Adkins, B. J.; Van Stee, E. W.; Simmons, J. E.; Eustins, S. L. Oncogenic response of strain A/J mice to inhaled chemicals. *J. Toxicol. Environ. Health* 17:311–322; 1986.
- [16] Boley, S. E.; Anderson, E. E.; French, J. E.; Donehower, L. A.; Walker, D. B.; Rego, L. Loss of p⁵³ in benzene-induced thymic lymphomas in p^{53+/-} mice: evidence of chromosomal recombination. *Cancer Res.* 60: 2831–2835; 2000.
- [17] Qu, Q.; Melikian, A. A.; Li, G.; Shore, R.; Chen, L.; Cohen, B.; Yin, S.; Kagan, R. M.; Li, H.; Meng, M.; Jin, X.; Winnik, W.; Li, Y.; Mu, R.; Li, K. Validation of biomarkers in humans exposed to benzene: urine metabolites. *Am. J. Industr.* Med. **37**:522–531; 2000.
- [18] Huff, J. E.; Melnick, R. L.; Solleveld, H. A.; Haseman, J. K.; Powers, M.; Miller, R. A. Multiple organ carcinogenicity of 1, 3-butadiene in B6C3F1 mice after 60 weeks of inhalation exposure. *Science* 227: 548–549; 1985.
- [19] Melnick, R. L.; Huff, J.; Chou, B. J.; Miller, R. A. Carcinogenicity of 1, 3butadiene in C57BL/6 x C3H F1 mice of low exposure concentrations. *Cancer Res.* 50:6592–6599; 1990.
- [20] International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC). Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans. Lyon, IARC 54:237–285; 1992.
- [21] Malvoisin, E.; Lhoest, G.; Poncelet, F.; Roberfroid, M.; Mercier, M. Identification and quantitation of 1, 2-epoxybutene-3 as the primary metabolite of 1, 3-butadiene. J. Chromatogr: 178:419–425; 1979.
- [22] Malvoisin, E.; Roberfroid, M. Hepatic microsomal metabolism of 1, 3-butadiene. *Xenobiotica* 12:137–144; 1982.
- [23] Auerbach, O.; Hammond, E. C.; Garfinkel, L. Changes in bronchial epithelium in relation to cigarette smoking. N. Engl. J. Med. 300: 381–386; 1979.
- [24] Ricket, W. S.; Robinson, J. C.; Collishaw, N. E.; Bray, D. F. Estimating the hazardous or "less hazardous" cigarettes III. A study of the effect of various smoking conditions on yields of hydrogen cyanide and cigarette tar. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health 12:39–54; 1983.
- [25] Sisson, J. H.; Tuma, J. D. Vapor phase exposure to acetaldehyde generated from ethanol inhibits bovine bronchial epithelial cell ciliary motility. *Alcoholism Clin. Exp. Res.* 18:1252–1255; 1994.
- [26] Parkinson, D. R.; Stephens, R. J. Morphological surface changes in the terminal bronchiolar region of NO2 exposed rat lung. *Envir. Res.* 6:37–51; 1973.
- [27] Lopez-Vidriero, M. T.; Reid, L. Bronchial mucus in health and disease. Br. Med. Bull. 34:63–74; 1978.
- [28] Brody, A. R.; Warheit, D. B.; Chang, L. Y., et al. Initial deposition pattern of inhaled minerals and consequent pathogenic events at the alveolar level. *Ann. NY Acad. Sci.* **428**:108–120; 1994.
- [29] International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC). Chromium, nickel and welding. *IARC Monographs on the evaluation of the carcinogenic risks to humans*. Lyon, IARC **51**:49–256; 1990.
- [30] National Research Council (NRC). Arsenic in the drinking water. National Research Council Report. Washington DC: National Academy Press; 1999.
- [31] Verity, M. A. Nervous system. In: Goyer, R. A.; Klaassen, C. D.; Waalkes, M. P., eds. *Metal Toxicology*. New York: Academic Press; 1995:199–235.
- [32] Lawrence, D. A.; McCable, M. J. Jr. Immune modulation by toxic metals. In: Goyer, R. A.; Klaassen, C. D.; Waalkes, M. P., eds. *Metal Toxicology*. New York: Academic Press; 1995:305–335.
- [33] Carter, J. D.; Ghio, A. J.; Samet, J. M.; Devlin, R. B. Cytokine production by human airway epithelial cells after exposure to an air pollution particle is metal-dependent. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 146:180–188; 1997.
- [34] Samet, J. M.; Stonehuerner, J.; Reed, W.; Devlin, R. B.; Daily, L. A.; Kennedy, T. P.; Bromberg, P. A.; Ghio, A. J. Disruption of protein

tyrosine phosphate homeostasis in bronchial epithelial cells exposed to oil fly ash. *Am. J. Physiol.* **272:**L426–L432; 1997.

- [35] Abshire, M. K.; Devor, D. E.; Diwan, B. A.; Shaughnessy, J. D. Jr.; Waalke, M. P. In vitro exposure to cadmium in rat myoblasts can result in both enhancement and suppression of malignant progression in vivo. *Carcinogenesis* 17:1349–1356; 1996.
- [36] Abshire, M. K.; Buzard, G. S.; Shiraishi, N.; Waalke, M. P. Induction of c-myc and c-jun proto-oncogene expression in rat L6 myoblasts by cadmium is inhibited by zinc preinduction of the metallothionein gene. *J. Toxicol. Environ. Health* 48:359–377; 1995.
- [37] Andrews, G. K.; Harding, M. A.; Calvet, J. P.; Adamson, E. D. The heat shock response in HeLa cells is accompanied by elevated expression of the c-fos proto-oncogene. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 7:3452–3458; 1987.
- [38] Hechtenberg, S.; Schafer, T.; Benters, J.; Beyersmann, D. Effects of cadmium on cellular calcium and proto-oncogene expression. *Ann. Clin. Lab. Sci.* 26:512–521; 1996.
- [39] Jin, T.; Lu, J.; Nordberg, M. Toxicokinetics and biochemistry of cadmium with special emphasis on the role of metallothionein. *Neurotoxicology* 19:529–535; 1998.
- [40] Joseph, P.; Muchnok, T.; Klishis, M.; Roberts, J.; Antotini, J.; Whong, W. Z.; Ong, T. Cadmium induced cell transformation and tumorigenesis are associated with transcription activation of c-fos, c-jun and c-myc proto-oncogenes: role of cellular calcium and reactive oxygen species. *Toxicol Sci.* 61:295–303; 2001.
- [41] Shih, C. M.; Wu, J. S.; Ko, W. C.; Wang, L. E.; Wei, Y. H.; Liang, H. F.; Chen, Y. C.; Chen, T. C. Mitochondria-mediated caspase-independent apoptosis induced by cadmium in normal human lung cells. *J. Cell. Biochem.* 89:335–347; 2003.
- [42] Shimizu, M.; Hochadel, J. F.; Waalkes, M. P. Effects of glutathione depletion on cadmium-induced metallothionein synthesis, cytotoxicity and proto-oncogene expression in cultured rat myoblasts. *J. Toxicol. Environ. Health* **51**:609–621; 1997.
- [43] Zheng, H.; Liu, J.; Choo, K. H. A.; Michalska, A. E.; Klaassen, C. D. Metallothionein-I and -II knock-out mice are expression of c-jun and p-53. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 136:229–235; 1996.
- [44] Hanahan, D.; Weinberg, R. A. The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 100:57–70; 2000.
- [45] Nordling, C. O. A new theory on the cancer-inducing mechanism. Br. J. Cancer 7:68–72; 1953.
- [46] Van Leeuwen, I. M. M.; Zonneveld, C. From exposure to effect: a comparison of modeling approaches to chemical carcinogenesis. *Mutat. Res.* 489:17–45; 2001.
- [47] Borek, C.; Sachs, L. The number of cell generations required to fix the transformed state in X-ray-induced transformation. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* USA 59:83–85; 1967.
- [48] Chen, J. C.; Wang, C. J. Ecological correlation between arsenic level in well water and age-adjusted mortality from malignant neoplasms. *Cancer Res.* 50:5470–5474; 1990.
- [49] Langard, S. One hundred years of chromium and cancer: a review of epidemiological evidence and selected case reports. *Am. J. Ind. Med.* 17:189–215; 1990.
- [50] Magos, I. Epidemiological and experimental aspects of metal carcinogenesis: physicochemical properties, kinetics, and the active species. *Environ. Health Perspect* 95:157–189; 1991.
- [51] Shen, H. M.; Zhang, Q. F. Risk assessment of nickel carcinogenicity and occupational lung cancer. *Environ. Health Perspect* **102 (Suppl 1)**: 275–282; 1994.
- [52] Mass, M. J.; Wang, L. Arsenic alters cytosine methylation patterns of the promoter of the tumor suppressor gene p53 in human lung cells: a model for a mechanism of carcinogenesis. *Mutat. Res.* 386:263–277; 1997.
- [53] Zhao, C. Q.; Young, M. R.; Diwan, B. A.; Coogan, T. P.; Waalkes, M. P. Association of arsenic-induced malignant transformation with DNA hypomethylation and aberrant gene expression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* USA 94:10907–10912; 1997.
- [54] Zhong, C. X.; Maas, M. J. Both hypomethylation and hypermethylation of DNA associated with arsenite exposure in cultures of human cells identified by methylation-sensitive arbitrarily-primed PCR. *Toxicol. Lett.* 122:223–234; 2001.

- [55] Codd, R.; Dillon, C. T.; Levina, A.; Lay, P. A. Studies on the genotoxicity of chromium: from the test tube to the cell. *Coord. Chem. Rev.* 216/ 217:537–582; 2001.
- [56] IARC Working Group. Chromium and Chromium compounds, IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risk of Chemicals to Humans. 49:49–256; 1990.
- [57] Arsalan, P.; Beltrame, M.; Tomasi, A. Intracellular chromium reduction. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 931:10–15; 1987.
- [58] Connet, P. H.; Wetterhahn, K. E. Metabolism of the carcinogenic chromate by cellular constituents. *Struct. Bonding* 54:93–124; 1983.
- [59] Leonard, S.; Wang, S.; Zang, L.; Castranova, V.; Vallyathan, V.; Shi, X. Role of molecular oxygen in the generation of hydroxyl and superoxide anion radicals during enzymatic Cr(VI) reduction and its implication to Cr(VI)-induced carcinogenesis. J. Environ. Pathol. Toxicol. Oncol. 19:49–60; 2000.
- [60] Ding, M.; Shi, X. Molecular mechanisms of Cr(VI)-induced carcinogenesis. Mol. Cell. Biochem. 234/235:293–300; 2002.
- [61] Shi, X.; Dalal, N. S. On the mechanism of the chromate reduction by glutathione: ESR evidence for the glutathionyl radical and an isolable Cr(V) intermediate. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Comm.* 156:137–142; 1988.
- [62] Dalal, N. S.; Shi, X. Medical, Biomedical and Chemical Aspects of Free Radicals. Amsterdam: Elsevier Science Publishers; 1989:547–550.
- [63] Shi, X.; Dong, Z.; Dalal, N. S.; Gannett, P. Chromate-mediated free radical generation from cysteine, penicillamine, hydrogen peroxide, and lipid hydroperoxides. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1226:65–72; 1994.
- [64] Chen, F.; Ye, J.; Zhang, X.; Rojanasakul, Y.; Shi, X. One-electron reduction of chromium(VI) by alpha-lipoic acid and related hydroxyl radical generation, dG hydroxylation and nuclear transcription factorkappaB activation. *Arch. Biochem. Biophys.* 338:165–172; 1997.
- [65] Shi, X.; Dalal, N. S. ESR spin trapping detection of hydroxyl radicals in the reactions of Cr(V) complexes with hydrogen peroxide. *Free Radic. Res. Commun.* 10:17–26; 1990.
- [66] Shi, X.; Dalal, N. S. Evidence for a Fenton-type mechanism for the generation of .OH radicals in the reduction of Cr(VI) radicals in the reduction of Cr(VI) in cellular media. *Arch. Biochem. Biophys.* 281:90–95; 1990.
- [67] Shi, X.; Mao, Y.; Knapton, A. D.; Ding, M.; Rojanasakul, Y.; Gannett, P. M.; Dalal, N. S.; Lin, K. Reaction of Cr(VI) with ascorbate and hydrogen peroxide generates hydroxyl radicals and causes DNA damage: role of Cr(IV)-mediated Fenton-like reaction. *Carcinogenesis* 15:2475–2478; 1994.
- [68] Liu, K. J.; Shi, X.; Dalal, N. S. Synthesis of Cr(IV)-GSH, its identification and its free hydroxyl radical generation: a model compound for Cr(VI) carcinogenicity. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 235:54–58; 1997.
- [69] Ramirez, P.; Eastmond, D. A.; Laclette, J. P.; Ostrosky-Wegman, P. Disruption of microtubule assembly and spindle formation as a mechanism for the induction of aneuploid cells by sodium arsenite and vanadium pentoxide. *Mut. Res.* 386:291–298; 1997.
- [70] Lee, T. C.; Ho, I. C. Modulation of cellular antioxidant defence activities by sodium arsenite in human fibroblasts. *Arch. Toxicol.* 69:498–504; 1995.
- [71] Barchowsky, A.; Dudek, E. J.; Treadwell, M. D.; Wetterhahn, K. E. Arsenic induces oxidant stress and NF-kappa B activation in cultured aortic endothelial cells. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* **21**:783–790; 1996.
- [72] Shi, X.; Dalal, N. S. Chromium (V) and hydroxyl radical formation during the glutathione reductase-catalyzed reduction of chromium (VI). *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 163:627–634; 1989.
- [73] Shi, X.; Dalal, N. S. NADPH-dependent flavoenzymes catalyze one electron reduction of metal ions and molecular oxygen and generate hydroxyl radicals. *FEBS Lett.* 276:189–191; 1990.
- [74] Wang, T. S.; Kuo, C. F.; Jan, K. Y.; Huang, H. Arsenite induces apoptosis in Chinese hamster ovary cells by generation of reactive oxygen species. *J. Cell Physiol.* 169:256–268; 1996.
- [75] Dizdaroglu, M. Chemical determination of free radical-induced damage to DNA. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 10:225–242; 1991.
- [76] Shi, X.; Sun, X.; Gannett, P. M.; Dalal, N. S. Deferoxamine inhibition of Cr(V)-mediated radical generation and deoxyguanine hydroxylation:

ESR and HPLC evidence. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 293:281–286; 1992.

- [77] Ye, J.; Zhang, X.; Young, H. A.; Mao, Y.; Shi, X. Chromium(VI)-induced nuclear factor-kappa B activation in intact cells via free radical reactions. *Carcinogenesis* 16:2401–2405; 1995.
- [78] Wang, S.; Leonard, S. S.; Ye, J.; Ding, M.; Shi, X. The role of hydroxyl radical as a messenger in Cr(VI)-induced p53 activation. *Ann. J. Physiol. Cell Physiol.* 279:C868–C875; 2000.
- [79] Ye, J.; Wang, S.; Leonard, S. S.; Sun, Y.; Butterworth, L.; Antonini, J.; Ding, M.; Rojanasakul, R.; Vallyathan, V.; Castranova, V.; Shi, X. Role of reactive oxygen species and p53 in chromium(VI)-induced apoptosis. *J. Biol. Chem.* 274:34974–34980; 1999.
- [80] Dong, Z. The molecular mechanisms of arsenic-induced cell transformation and apoptosis. *Environ. Health Perspect.* **110 (Suppl. 5):**757–759; 2002.
- [81] Shiao, Y. H.; Lee, S. H.; Kasprzak, K. S. Cell cycle arrest, apoptosis and p53 expression in nickel(II) acetate-treated Chinese hamster ovary cells. *Carcinogenesis* 19:1203–1207; 1998.
- [82] Zhang, Z.; Leonard, S. S.; Wang, S.; Vallyathan, V.; Castranova, V.; Shi, X. Cr(VI) induces cell growth arrest through hydrogen peroxidemediated reactions. *Mol. Cell. Biochem.* 222:77–83; 2001.
- [83] Pocock, S. J.; Delves, H. T.; Ashby, D.; Shaper, A. G.; Clayton, B. E. Blood cadmium concentrations in the general population of British middle-aged men. *Human Toxicol.* 7:95–103; 1988.
- [84] Nadkarni, R. A.; Ehmann, W. D.; Burdick, D. Investigations on the relative transference of trace elements from tobacco into smoke condensate. *Tobacco* 170:25–27; 1970.
- [85] Paako, P.; Anttila, S. Cadmium in lung tissue as marker for smoking. *Lancet* 1:477; 1988.
- [86] Hanahan, D.; Weinberg, R. A. The hallmarks of cancer. *Cell* 100:57–70; 2000.
- [87] Cohen, S. M. Cell proliferation and carcinogenesis. Drug. Metab. Rev. 30:339–357; 1998.
- [88] Parsell, D. L. S. In: Morimoto, R. I., Tissieres, A., Georgopoulos, C., eds. *The Biology of Heatshock Proteins and Molecular Chaperones*. New York: CSHL Press; 1994:457–494.
- [89] Chin, T. A.; Templeton, D. M. Protective elevations of glutathione and metallothionein in cadmium-exposed mesangial cells. *Toxicology* 77:145–156; 1993.
- [90] Eneman, J. D.; Potts, R. J.; Osier, M.; Shukla, G. S.; Lee, C. H.; Chin, J. F.; Hart, B. A. Suppressed oxidant-induced apoptosis in cadmium adapted alveolar epithelial cells and its potential involvement in cadmium carcinogenesis. *Toxicology* 147:215–228; 2000.
- [91] Liu, J.; Kershaw, W. C.; Klaassen, C. D. Rat primary hepatocyte cultures are a good model for examining metallothionein-induced tolerance to cadmium toxicity. *In Vitro Cell Dev. Biol.* 26:75–79; 1990.
- [92] Casalino, E.; Sblano, C.; Landriscina, C. Enzyme activity alteration by cadmium administration to rats: the possibility of iron involvement in lipid peroxidation. *Arch. Biochem. Biophys.* 346:171–197; 1997.
- [93] Liu, J.; Kadiiska, M. B.; Corton, J. C.; Qn, W.; Waalkes, M. P.; Maosn, R. P.; Liu, Y.; Klaassen, C. D. Acute cadmium exposure induces stressrelated gene expression in wild-type and metallothionein-I/II-null mice. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* **32**:525–535; 2002.
- [94] Ognjanovic, B.; Zikic, R. V.; Stajn, A.; Saicic, Z. S.; Kostic, M. M.; Petrovic, V. M. The effects of selenium on the antioxidant defense system in the liver of rats exposed to cadmium. *Physiol. Res.* 44:293–300; 1995.
- [95] Andrews, G. K.; Harding, M. A.; Calvet, J. P.; Adamson, E. D. The heat shock response in HeLa cells is accompanied by elevated expression of the c-fos proto-oncogene. *Mol. Cell Biol.* 7:3452–3458; 1987.
- [96] Jin, P.; Ringertz, N. R. Cadmium induces transcription of protooncogenes c-jun and c-myc in rat L6 myoblasts. J. Biol. Chem. 265:114061–114064; 1990.
- [97] Tang, N.; Enger, M. D. Cd²⁺ -induced c-myc mRNA accumulation in NRK-49F cells is blocked by the protein kinase inhibitor H7 but not by HA1004, indicating that protein kinase C is a mediator of the response. *Toxicology* 81:155–164; 1993.
- [98] Abshire, M. K.; Devor, D. E.; Diwan, B. A.; Shaughnessy, J. D. Jr.; Waalke, M. P. In vitro exposure to cadmium in rat L6 myoblasts can result

in both enhancement and suppression of malignant progression in vivo. *Carcinogenesis* **17**:1349–1356; 1996.

- [99] Abshire, M. K.; Buzard, G. S.; Shiraishi, N.; Waalke, M. P. Induction of c-myc and c-jun proto-oncogene expression in rat L6 myoblasts by cadmium is inhibited by zinc preinduction of the metallothionein gene. *J. Toxicol. Environ. Health* 48:359–377; 1996.
- [100] Zheng, H.; Liu, J.; Choo, K. H. A.; Michalska, A. E.; Klaassen, C. D. Metallothionein-I and -II knock-out mice are sensitive to cadmiuminduced liver mRNA expression of c-jun and p53. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* **136**:225–229; 1996.
- [101] Shimizu, M.; Hochadel, J. F.; Waalkes, M. P. Effects of glutathione depletion on cadmium-induced metallothionein synthesis, cytotoxicity, and proto-oncogene expression in cultured rat myoblasts. *J. Toxicol. Environ. Health* **51**:609–621; 1997.
- [102] Jin, T.; Lu, J.; Nordberg, M. Toxicokinetics and biochemistry of cadmium with special emphasis on the role of metallothionein. *Neurotoxicology* 19:529–535; 1998.
- [103] Hechtenberg, S.; Schafer, T.; Benters, J.; Beyersmann, D. Effects of cadmium on cellular calcium and proto-oncogene expression. *Ann. Clin. Lab. Sci.* 26:512–521; 1996.
- [104] Joseph, P.; Muchnok, T.; Klishis, M.; Roberts, J.; Anotini, J.; Whong, W. Z.; Ong, T. Cadmium-induced cell transformation and tumorigenesis are associated with transcriptional activation of c-fos, c-jun, and c-myc proto-oncogenes: role of cellular calcium and reactive oxygen species. *Toxicol. Sci.* **61:**295–303; 2001.
- [105] Misra, U. K.; Gawdi, G.; Akabani, G.; Pizzo, S. V. Cadmium-induced DNA synthesis and cell proliferation in macrophages: the role of intracellular calcium and signal transduction mechanisms. *Cell Signal* 14:327–340; 2002.
- [106] Hardingham, G. E.; Chawla, S.; Johnson, C. M.; Bading, H. Distinct functions of nuclear and cytoplasmic calcium in the control of gene expression. *Nature* 385:260–265; 1997.
- [107] Livneh, E.; Fishman, D. D. Linking protein kinase C to cell-cycle control. *Eur. J.Biochem.* 248:1–9; 1997.
- [108] Chao, S. H.; Suzuki, Y.; Zysk, J. R.; Chenng, W. Y. Activation of calmodulin by various metal cations as a function of ionic radius. *Mol. Pharmacol.* 26:75–82; 1984.
- [109] Watkin, R. D.; Nawrot, T.; Potts, R. J.; Hart, B. A. Mechanisms regulating the cadmium-mediated suppression of Sp 1 transcription factor activity in alveolar epithelial cells. *Toxicology* 184:157–178; 2003.
- [110] Beyersmann, D.; Block, C.; Malviya, A. N. Effects of cadmium on nuclear protein kinase C. *Environ. Health Perspect* 102:177–180; 1994.
- [111] Yu, C. W.; Chen, J. H.; Lin, L. Y. Metal-induced metallothionein gene expression can be inactivated by protein kinase C inhibitor. *FEBS Lett.* 420:69–73; 1997.
- [112] Ding, W.; Templeton, D. M. Activation of parallel mitogen-activated protein kinase cascades and induction of c-fos by cadmium. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* **162:**93–99; 2000.
- [113] Saydam, N.; Adams, T. K.; Steiner, F.; Schaffner, W.; Freedman, J. H. Regulation of metallothionein transcription by the metal-responsive transcription factor MTF-1: identification of signal transduction cascades that control metal-inducible transcription. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277: 20438–20445; 2002.
- [114] LaRochelle, O.; Gague, V.; Charron, J.; Soh, J. W.; Seguin, C. Phosphorylation is involved in the activation of metal-regulatory transcription factor 1 in response to metal ions. *J. Biol. Chem.* 276:41879–41888; 2001.
- [115] Ishikawa, T.; Igarashi, T.; Hata, K.; Fujita, T. c-fos induction by heat, arsenite, and cadmium is mediated by a heat shock element in its promoter. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 254:566–571; 1999.
- [116] Pearson, C. A.; Prozialeck, W. C. E-Cadherin, beta-Catenin and cadmium carcinogenesis. *Med. Hypotheses* 56:573–581; 2001.
- [117] Jiang, M. C.; Liao, C. F.; Tai, C. C. CAS/CSE 1 stimulates E-cadherindependent cell polarity in HT-29 human colon epithelial cells. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 294:900–905; 2002.
- [118] Alattia, J. R.; Ames, J. B.; Porumb, T.; Tong, K. I.; Heng, Y. M.; Ottensmeyer, P.; Kay, C. M.; Ikura, M. Lateral self-assembly of E-

cadherin directed by cooperative calcium binding. *FEBS Lett.* **417:** 405–408; 1997.

- [119] Lag, M.; Westly, S.; Lerstad, T.; Bjornsrud, C.; Refsues, M.; Schwarre, P. E. Cadmium-induced apoptosis of primary epithelial lung cells: involvement of Bax and p53, but not of oxidative stress. *Cell Biol. Toxicol.* 18:29–42; 2002.
- [120] Hartwig, A.; Schwerdtle, T. Interactions by carcinogenic metal compounds with DNA repair processes: toxicological implications. *Toxicol. Lett.* **127**:47–54; 2002.
- [121] Dally, H.; Hartwig, A. Induction and repair inhibition of oxidative DNA damage by nickel(II) and cadmium(II) in mammalian cells. *Carcino*genesis 18:1021–1026; 1997.
- [122] Bialkowski, K.; Kasprazak, K. S. A novel assay of 8-oxo-2'deoxyguanosine 5'-triphosphate pyrophosphohydrolase (8-oxodGTPase) activity in cultured cells and its use for evaluation of cadmium(II) inhibition of this activity. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 26: 3194–3201; 1998.
- [123] O'Brien, P.; Salacinski, H. Evidence that the reactions of cadmium in the presence of metallothionein can produce hydroxyl radicals. J. Arch. Toxicol. 72:690–700; 1998.
- [124] Galan, A.; Garcia-Bermejo, L.; Troyano, A.; Vilaboa, N. E.; Fernandez, C.; de Blas, E.; Aller P. The role of intracellular oxidation in death induction (apoptosis and necrosis) in human promonocytic cells treated with stress inducers (cadmium, heat, X-rays). *J. Cell Biol.* 80:321–330; 2001.
- [125] Stohs, S. J.; Bagchi, D.; Hassoun, E.; Bagchi, M. Oxidative mechanisms in the toxicity of chromium and cadmium ions. J. Environ. Pathol. Toxicol. Oncol. 20:77–88; 2001.
- [126] Del Carmen, E. M.; Souza, V.; Bucio, L.; Hernandez, E.; Damian-Matsumura, P.; Zaga, V.; Gutierrez-Ruiz, C. Cadmium induces alpha(1) collagen (I) and metallothionein II gene and alters the antioxidant system in rat hepatic stellate cells. *Toxicology* **170**:63–73; 2002.
- [127] Bache, C. A.; Lisk, D. J.; Doss, G. J.; Hoffmann, D.; Adams, J. D. Cadmium and nickel in mainstream particulates of cigarettes containing tobacco growth on a low-cadmium soil-sludge mixture. *J. Toxicol. Environ. Health* 16:547–552; 1985.
- [128] Dockery, D. W.; Pope, C. A. Acute respiratory effects of particulate air pollution. Annu. Rev. Public Health 15:107–132; 1994.
- [129] Schwartz, J. What are people dying of on high air pollution days? *Environ. Res.* 64:26–35; 1994.
- [130] Schroeder, W. H.; Dobson, M.; Kane, D. M.; Johnson, N. D. Toxic trace elements associated with airborne particulate matter: a review. *Japca* 37:1267–1285; 1987.
- [131] Pritchard, R. J.; Ghio, A. J.; Lehman, J.; Winsett, D. W.; Tepper, J. S.; Park, R. P.; Gilmour, M. I.; Dreher, K. H.; Costa, D. L. Oxidant generation and lung injury after particulate air pollutant exposure increase with the concentrations of associated metals. *Inhal. Toxicol.* 8:457–477; 1996.
- [132] Carter, J. D.; Ghio, A. J.; Samet, J. M.; Devlin, R. B. Cytokine production by human airway epithelial cells after exposure to an air pollution particle is metal-dependent. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 146:180–188; 1997.
- [133] Samet, J. M.; Stonehuerner, J.; Reed, W.; Devlin, R. B.; Daily, L. A.; Kennedy, T. P.; Bromberg, P. A.; Ghio, A. J. Disruption of protein tyrosine phosphatase homeostasis in bronchial epithelial cells exposed to oil fly ash. *Am. J. Physiol* **272:**L426–L432; 1997.
- [134] Kappus, H. Membrane Lipid Peroxidation, Volume II Boca Raton FL: CRC Press; 103–119 (1991).
- [135] Stadtman, E. R.; Berlett, B. S. Reactive oxygen-mediated protein oxidation in aging and disease. *Drug Metab. Rev.* 30:225–243; 1998.
- [136] Leikauf, G. D.; Zhao, Q.; Ahou, S.; Santrock, J. Ozonolysis products of membrane fatty acids activate eicosanoid metabolism in human airway epithelial cells. *Am. J. Respir. Cell. Mol. Biol.* 9:594–602; 1993.
- [137] Bal, W.; Liang, R.; Lukszo, J.; Lee, S. H.; Dizdaroglu, M.; Kasprzak, K. S. Ni(II) specifically cleaves the C-terminal tail of the major variant of histone H2A and forms an oxidative damage-mediating complex with the cleaved-off octapeptide. *Chem. Res. Toxicol.* 13:616–624; 2000.

- [138] Kayser, K.; Anders, S.; Bovin, N. V.; Zeng, F. Y.; Gabins, H. J. Preneoplasia-associated expression of modeling approaches to chemical carcinogenesis. *Mutat. Res.* 489:17–45; 2001.
- [139] Hecht, S. S. Cigarette smoking and lung cancer: chemical mechanisms and approaches to prevention. *Lancet Oncol.* 3:461–469; 2002.
- [140] Cheng, S.; Gao, Y.; Dong, X.; Lu, Y.; An, Q.; Tong, T.; Wang, Y. Molecular and cytogenetic alterations in early stage of carcinogenesis of human lung. *Cancer Letters* 162:S5–S10; 2001.
- [141] Nelson, M. A.; Wymer, J.; Clements, N. Jr. Detection of K-ras gene mutations in non-neoplastic lung tissue and lung cancer. *Cancer Letters* 103:115–121; 1996.
- [142] Wistuba, I. I.; Mao, L.; Gazdar, A. F. Smoking molecular damage in bronchial epithelium. *Oncogene* 21:7298–7306; 2002.
- [143] Wistuba, I. I.; Lam, S.; Behrem, C.; Virmani, A. K.; Fong, K. M.; LeRiche, J.; Samet, J. M.; Srivasta, S.; Minna, J. D.; Gazdar, A. F. Molecular damage in the bronchial epithelium of current and former smokers. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* 89:1366–1373; 1997.
- [144] Mao, L.; Hruban, R. H.; Boyle, J. O.; Tockman, M.; Sidransky, D. Detection of oncogene mutations in sputum precedes diagnosis of lung cancer. *Cancer Res.* 54:1634–1637; 1994.
- [145] Ye, J.; Wang, S.; Leonard, S. S., et al. Role of reactive oxygen species and p53 in chromium (VI)-induced apoptosis. J. Biol. Chem. 274: 34974–34980; 1999.
- [146] Waalkes, M. P.; Fox, D. A.; States, C.; Patierno, S.; McCabe, M. J. Jr. Metals and disorders of cell accumulation: modulation of apoptosis and cell proliferation. *Toxicological Sciences* 56:255–261; 2000.
- [147] Strong, M. S.; Inize, J.; Vaugham, C. W. Field cancerization in the aerodigestive tract-its etiology, manifestation, and significance. *J. Otolaryngol.* 13:1–6; 1984.
- [148] Berenblum, I. Sequential aspects of chemical carcinogenesis in skin. In: Becker, F. F., ed. *Cancer: a comprehensive treatise, vol. 1.* New York: Plenum Press; 1975:323–344.
- [149] Wolterbeek, A. P. M.; Schoevers, E. J.; Rutten, A. J. J.; Ferron, V. J. A critical appraisal of intratracheal instillation of benzo(a)pyrene to syrian golden hamsters as a model in respiratory tract carcinogenesis. *Cancer Letters* 89:107–116; 1995.
- [150] Horano, T.; Stanton, M.; Layard, M. Measurement of epidermoid carcinoma development induced in the lungs of rats by 3-methylcholanthrene-containing beeswax pellets. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* 53:1209–1219; 1974.
- [151] Ross, J. A.; Nelson, G. B.; Wilson, K. H.; Rabinowitz, J. R.; Galati, A.; Stoner, G. D.; Nesnow, S.; Mass, M. J. Adenomas induced by polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in strain A/J mouse lung correlate with timeintegrated DNA adducts levels. *Cancer Res.* 55:1039–1044; 1995.
- [152] Saffioti, U.; Cefis, F.; Kolb, H. H. A method for the experimental induction of bronchogenic carcinoma. *Cancer Res.* 28:104–124; 1968.
- [153] Stanton, M. F.; Miller, E.; Wrench, C.; Blackwell, R. Experimental induction of epidermoid carcinoma in the lungs of rats by cigarette smoke condensate. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 49:867–877; 1972.
- [154] Hecht, S. S. Biochemistry, biology and carcinogenicity of tobaccospecific N-nitrosamines. *Chem. Res. Toxicol.* 11:559–603; 1998.
- [155] Deutsch-Wenzel, R. P.; Btune, H.; Grimmer, G.; Dettbarn, G.; Misfeld, J. Experimental studies in rat lungs on the carcinogenicity and doseresponse relationships of eight frequently occurring environmental polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* **71:**539–543; 1983.
- [156] International Agency of Research on Cancer (IARC). IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of the carcinogenic risk of chemicals to humans. Lyon, IARC; 38:37–375; 1986.
- [157] Dube, M. F.; Green, C. R. Methods of collection of tobacco smoke for analytical purposes. *Recent Advances in Tobacco Science* 8:42–102; 1982.
- [158] Banzet, N.; Francois, D.; Polla, B. S. Tobacco smoke induces mitochondrial depolarization along with cell death: effects of antioxidants. *Redox Report* 4:229–236; 1999.
- [159] Vayssier, M.; Banzet, N.; Francois, D.; Bellmann, K.; Polla, B. Tobacco smoke induces both apoptosis and necrosis in mammalian cells: differential effects of HSP70. *Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell. Mol. Physiol.* 275:L771–L779; 1998.

- [160] Hoshino, Y.; Mio, T.; Nagai, S.; Miki, H.; Ito, I.; Izumi, T. Cytotoxic effects of cigarette smoke extract on an alveolar type II cell-derived cell line. *Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell Mol. Physiol.* 281:L509–L516; 2001.
- [161] Aoshiba, K.; Tamaoki, J.; Nagai, A. Acute cigarette smoke exposure induces apoptosis of alveolar macrophages. *Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell Mol. Physiol.* 281:L1392–L1401; 2001.
- [162] Wickenden, J. A.; Clarke, M. C. H.; Rossi, A. G.; Rahman, I.; Faux, S. P.; Donaldson, K.; MacNee, W. Cigarette smoke prevents apoptosis through inhibition of caspase activation and induces necrosis. *Am. J. Respir. Cell Mol. Biol.* 29:562–570; 2003.
- [163] Carnevali, S.; Petzuzzelli, S.; Longoni, B.; Vanacore, R.; Barale, R., et al. Cigarette smoke extract induces oxidative stress and apoptosis in human lung fibroblasts. *Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell Mol. Physiol.* 284:L955–L963; 2003.
- [164] Yoshie, Y.; Oshima, H. Synergistic induction of DNA strand breakage by cigarette tar and nitric oxide. *Carcinogenesis* 18:1359–1363; 1997.
- [165] Denissenko, M. F.; Pao, A.; Tang, M. S.; Pfeifer, G. P. Preferential formation of Benzo[a]pyrene adducts at lung cancer mutational hot spots in p53. *Science* 274:430–432; 1996.
- [166] Pryor, W. A.; Stone, K.; Zang, L. Y.; Bermundex, E. Fractionation of aqueous cigarette tar extracts: fractions that contain the tar radical cause DNA damage. *Chem. Res. Toxicol.* 11:441–448; 1998.
- [167] Olinski, R.; Gackowski, D.; Rosalski, R.; Foksiuski, M.; Bialkowski, K. Oxidative DNA damage in cancer patients: a cause or a consequence of the disease development? *Mutat. Res.* 531:177–190; 2003.
- [168] Adelman, R.; Saul, R. L.; Ames, B. N. Oxidative damage to DNA: relation to species metabolic rate and life span. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 85:2706–2708; 1988.
- [169] Fridovich, I. The biology of oxygen radicals. Science 210:875-880; 1978.
- [170] Kasai, H.; Crain, P. F.; Kuchino, Y.; Nishimura, S.; Ootsuyama, A.; Tanooka, H. Formation of 8-hydroxyguanine moiety in cellular DNA by agents producing oxygen radicals and evidence for its repair. *Carcinogenesis* 7:1849–1851; 1986.
- [171] Povirk, L. F.; Steighner, R. J. Oxidized apurinic/apyrimidinic sites formed in DNA by oxidative mutagens. *Mutat. Res.* 214:13–22; 1989.
- [172] Richter, C. Do mitochondrial DNA fragments promote cancer and aging? FEBS Lett 241:1-5; 1988.
- [173] Richter, C.; Park, J. W.; Ames, B. N. Normal oxidative damage to mitochondrial and nuclear DNA is extensive. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 85:6465–6467; 1988.
- [174] Simic, M. G.; Bergtold, D. S.; Karam, L. R. Generation of oxy radicals in biosystems. *Mutat. Res.* 214:3–12; 1989.
- [175] Andrews, G. K.; Harding, M. A.; Calvet, J. P.; Adamson, E. D. The heat shock response in HeLa cells is accompanied by elevated expression of the c-fos proto-oncogene. *Mol. Cell Biol.* 7:3452–3458; 1987.
- [176] Jin, P.; Ringertz, N. R. Cadmium induces transcription of proto-oncogenes c-jun and c-myc in rat L6 myoblasts. J. Biol. Chem. 265:14061–14064; 1990.
- [177] Tang, N.; Enger, M. D. Cd²⁺ -induced c-myc mRNA accumulation in NRK-49F cells is blocked by the protein kinase inhibitor H7 but not by HA1004, indicating that protein kinase C is a mediator of the response. *Toxicology* 81:155–164; 1993.
- [178] Abshire, M. K.; Devor, D. E.; Diwan, B. A.; Shaughnessy, J. D. Jr.; Waalke, M. P. In vitro exposure to cadmium of rat L6 myoblasts can result in both enhancement and suppression of malignant progression in vivo. *Carcinogenesis* 17:1349–1356; 1996.
- [179] Abshire, M. K.; Buzar, G. S.; Shiraishi, N.; Waalke, M. P. Induction of c-myc and c-jun proto-oncogene expression in rat L6 myoblasts by cadmium is inhibited by zinc preinduction of the metallothionein gene. *J. Toxicol. Environ. Health* **48**:359–377; 1996.
- [180] Zheng, H.; Liu, J.; Choo, K. H. A.; Michalska, A. E.; Klaassen, C. D. Metallothionein-I and -II knock out mice are sensitive to cadmiuminduced liver mRNA expression of c-jun and p53. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* **136**:229–235; 1996.
- [181] Paako, P. P.; Kokkonen, S.; Anttila, S.; Kallionaki, P. L. Cadmium and chromium as markers of smoking in human lung tissue. *Environ. Res.* 49:197–207; 1989.
- [182] Paako, P. P.; Kokkonen, S.; Anttila, S.; Kallionaki, P. L. Cadmium in lung tissue as marker for smoking. *Lancet* 331:477; 1988.

- [183] Evans, R. M.; Davis, P. J. A.; Costa, M. Video time-lapse microscopy of phagocytosis and intracellular fate of crystalline nickel sulfide particles in cultured mammalian cells. *Cancer Res.* 42:2729–2735; 1982.
- [184] Kasprzak, K. S.; Sunderman, F. M. Mechanisms of dissolution of nickel subsulfide in rat serum. Jr. Res. Commun. Chem. Pahtol. Pharmacol. 16:95–108; 1977.
- [185] Shi, X.; Mao, Y.; Knapton, A. D., et al. Reaction of Cr(VI) with ascorbate and hydrogen peroxide generates hydroxyl radicals and causes DNA damage: role of a Cr(IV)-mediated Fenton-like reaction. *Carcinogenesis* 15:2475–2478; 1994.
- [186] O'Brien, P.; Salacinski, H. J. Evidence that the reactions of cadmium in the presence of metallothionein can produce hydroxyl radicals. *Arch. Toxicol.* 72:690–700; 1998.
- [187] Galan, A.; Garcia-Nermejo, L.; Troyano, A.; Vilaboa, N. E.; Gernandez, C.; DeBlas, E.; Aller, P. The role of intracellular oxidation in death induction (apoptosis and necrosis) in human premonocytic cells treated with stress inducers (cadmium, heat, X-rays). *Eur. J. Cell Biol.* 80:312–320; 2001.
- [188] Stohs, S. J.; Bagchi, D.; Hassoun, E.; Bagchi, M. Oxidative mechanisms in the toxicity of chromium and cadmium ions. J. Environ. Pathol. Toxicol. Oncol. 20:77–88; 2001.
- [189] Klaunig, J. E.; Kamendulis, L. M. The role of oxidative stress in carcinogenesis. Ann. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 44:239–267; 2004.
- [190] Wani, G.; Milo, G. E.; D'Ambrosio, S. M. Enhanced expression of the 8-oxo-7,8-dihydroguanosine triphosphatase gene in human breast tumor cells. *Cancer Lett.* **125**:123–130; 1998.